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INTRODUCTION 

Abdominal epilepsy is a rare condition that presents with 
manifestations often not attributed to the central nervous 
system. Patients with this condition presents with 
gastrointestinal manifestations and neurologic findings that are 
brought about by epileptiform seizure activity [1,2]. Because of 
its varied symptomatology, the diagnosis of abdominal epilepsy 
is challenging and is usually made late in the course of the 
condition.  

Although abdominal epilepsy is reported to be more common in 
children than in adults, the number of reported cases worldwide 
has been sparse. To the best of our knowledge, there has been 
no case of abdominal epilepsy reported yet in the Philippines. 

CASE REPORT  

This was the case of an 8-year old girl who was admitted for 
vomiting to our institution, Gov. Celestino Gallares Memorial 
Hospital. The history of present illness showed that the vomiting 
was associated with headache, epigastric pain, and aphasia, as 
well as lethargy after vomiting. The past medical history revealed 
that she has had a total of 14 admissions since she was 5 years 
old; all admissions were for vomiting associated with the above 
symptoms. She has been treated as a case of non-ulcer 
dyspepsia and has been given antacids and/or H2-blockers. The 
symptoms usually resolved within a week. There was no history 
of epilepsy in the family. The personal and social history 
revealed that she has been dropped from the honor roll in school 

because of absenteeism from frequent hospital admissions. She 
was also seen to manifest social withdrawal and preferred the 
company of her mother than that of a schoolmate; her mother 
claimed that she had no friend.  

The physical examination during this admission was normal but 
she was found to be uncooperative and aphasic on neurologic 
examination. She did not speak nor follow instructions. She was 
initially diagnosed with cyclic vomiting syndrome and was 
worked up. The complete blood count, electrolyte levels, 
abdomen radiograph and ultrasound were all normal. 

In the ward, she was noted to present with odd behavior. Aside 
from being aphasic, she was restless and was showing her 
genitals. She was given a dose of diazepam which relieved the 
symptoms. She became interactive and composed after 
administration of diazepam. An electroencephalogram was 
requested as outpatient because it was not available in our 
hospital. She was discharged with a prescription of Topiramate 
as therapeutic trial; however, this was not complied with 
because the mother wanted to have the EEG first. 

The patient was again admitted 4 days after discharge from the 
hospital because of the same symptoms: vomiting, headache, 
epigastric pain, and odd behavior. This time, she was given 
Phenobarbital, which immediately relieved the symptoms. She 
was discharged improved with Phenobarbital as home 
medication. 

The EEG was done in another hospital and showed epileptiform 
discharges over both frontocentral regions. Thus, the diagnosis 
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of abdominal epilepsy was clinched. 

DISCUSSION 

Abdominal epilepsy is an uncommon cause of recurrent vomiting 
in children and in adults. It was first described by the French 
scientist and physician, Armand Trosseau, in a boy who had 
paroxysmal GI symptoms that culminated in grand mal epileptic 
seizures in 1868 [3]; but the first account of EEG-supported 
abdominal epilepsy was reported by Matthew Moore in 1944 [4]. 

There is a scarcity of reported cases of abdominal epilepsy 
worldwide. In 2005, there were only 36 cases of abdominal 
epilepsy that were reported [5]. In 2009, a case report in Nigeria 
presented a case of abdominal epilepsy in a 4-year old girl [6]. 
In 2014, a pediatric case series conducted in India added 6 more 
cases of abdominal epilepsy [7]. Our case adds one more to the 
list. 

To date, the exact pathophysiology of abdominal epilepsy is 
unknown, but the most commonly seen underlying pathology is 
hippocampal sclerosis which is associated with febrile 
convulsions and subsequent development of complex partial 
seizures in late childhood or adolescence [8]. Other possible 
etiologies included temporal lobe tumors, malformations, 
bilateral perisylvian polymicrogyria, febrile seizures, 
neuroendocrine dysfunction, and prematurity [9]. 

The diagnosis of abdominal epilepsy is based on the following 
criteria: (1) paroxysmal gastrointestinal complaints that are 
otherwise unexplained; (2) manifestations of central nervous 
system disturbance; (3) an abnormal electroencephalogram 
compatible for a seizure disorder; and (4) improvement with 
anticonvulsant medication [5,9,10].  

Gastrointestinal manifestations may include abdominal pain, 
vomiting, nausea, abdominal bloating or diarrhea, but the most 
common of these are abdominal pain and vomiting1. Cyclic 
vomiting is a close differential to abdominal epilepsy, but the 
presence of abnormal electroencephalogram differentiates 
abdominal epilepsy from cyclic vomiting. Interestingly, there are 
at least 2 medical articles that reported that cyclic vomiting may 
be a manifestation of abdominal epilepsy [11,12]. This may be 
the case in our patient.  

Manifestations of CNS disturbance may include confusion, 
lethargy, fatigue, headache, dizziness, syncope, convulsions or 
unresponsiveness, but the most common of these are confusion 
and lethargy [6].  

Because of the diverse presentations, abdominal epilepsy can 
be either masked or misdiagnosed as a physical or 
psychological disorder. Our patient has been diagnosed with 
dyspepsia. Öztürk, et al, reported a case of a 16-year old with 
abdominal epilepsy who was previously managed as conversion 
disorder [13]. Another child with abdominal epilepsy was 
misdiagnosed to have psychogenic pain [14]. 

An abnormal electroencephalogram that is specific for a seizure 
disorder supports the diagnosis of abdominal epilepsy. The most 
common EEG findings in patients with abdominal epilepsy are 
bursts of sharp waves and/or spikes from one or both temporal 
regions [9,10]. Other EEG findings that were reported were 
generalized spike and wave discharges, and right frontal focal 
discharge with generalization [1]. Our patient presented with 
epileptiform discharges over both frontocentral regions.  

The benefit of an EEG in the diagnosis of abdominal epilepsy 
cannot be overemphasized. Without it, the diagnosis of 
abdominal epilepsy could not be confirmed. The lack of EEG is 
probably one of the reasons why there is a paucity in reported 
cases of abdominal epilepsy.  

A positive response, together with an abnormal EEG, clinches 
the diagnosis of abdominal epilepsy. However, there has been 
no recommendation yet on the choice of anticonvulsant to 
use10. Existing case reports on abdominal epilepsy have used 
oxcarbazepine, phenytoin or valproate [1,15,16]. There has 
been no published report yet on the use of phenobarbital in 
abdominal epilepsy. Our patient responded favorably to 
phenobarbital. Phenobarbital would be advantageous because 
it is cheaper compared to other anticonvulsants.  

A high index of suspicion should be maintained in order to 
diagnose abdominal epilepsy. An electroencephalogram should 
be performed. Phenobarbital may be an effective anticonvulsant 
for abdominal epilepsy. 
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